Center for American Progress

States Must Expand Telehealth To Improve Access to Sexual and Reproductive Health Care

By Osub Ahmed May 21, 2020

The COVID-19 pandemic has upended most people's way of life and drastically changed how the United States functions, particularly as it relates to health care. As a result of reduced access to routine care while the health system grapples with the pandemic, many patients are turning to telehealth, or remote virtual health services, to access basic care.¹ Telehealth represents the next frontier in health care delivery and has the potential to reshape the way people interact with their providers and the health care system overall. However, long-standing and systemic barriers inhibit many patients—particularly women, people of color, low-income individuals, immigrants, and young people—from accessing critical services through telehealth. The coronavirus pandemic has shined a light on these barriers,² especially when it comes to sexual and reproductive health (SRH) services.

Legislative and regulatory attacks against SRH providers have reached unprecedented levels in recent years, shrinking the pool of available family planning providers³ and cutting off access to in-person services such as well-woman visits and STI testing and treatment. Access to abortion care—an essential service—has also been eroded over the years by waves of targeted regulation of abortion providers (TRAP) laws, reason bans, and other restrictions.⁴ Prior to the pandemic, only a small fraction of SRH services—including contraception, medication abortion, sexually transmitted infection (STI) care, maternal health, and sexual assault services—were delivered via telehealth compared with reproductive health services generally, indicating in part a lack of access to these services, ⁵ although this figure predates the COVID-19 pandemic and may have since changed. However, given the continued chipping away of access to in-person SRH services, telehealth represents an important mechanism through which SRH services can otherwise be delivered and one that can be leveraged by state and federal policymakers.

In fact, in response to the pandemic, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) released guidance in early March encouraging states to expand their telehealth services and offer providers more flexibility in virtual service delivery.⁶ The Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act—a federal relief package signed into

law in late March—built on the CMS' recommendations, expanding Medicare flexibilities for telehealth service delivery as well as directing additional funding to programs run by, among other federal agencies, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) and the Federal Communications Commission.⁷ Since then, all states have updated or expanded their state telehealth policies in some way⁸ in order to reduce pressure on hospitals and clinics serving COVID-19 patients as well as limit patients' exposure to the coronavirus when seeking health care services. While state policymakers are rightfully concerned about flattening the curve and reducing virus transmission, they must also ensure that SRH care remains accessible, including by expanding the availability of SRH services through telehealth.

Beyond the current public health crisis, telehealth presents an opportunity for state policymakers to think innovatively in order to transform their health systems and expand SRH care in both the short and long terms. This is particularly important for people living in rural regions as well as for communities of color, who have severely limited access to health care providers including family planning providers and OB-GYNs.⁹ Following an overview of the current telehealth landscape for SRH services, this issue brief offers several state recommendations to expand access to SRH services via telehealth during the COVID-19 pandemic and beyond, including:

- Removing coverage and reimbursement limitations to expand the list of originating sites, modalities, and provider types eligible for coverage and reimbursement
- Requiring payment parity between telehealth and in-person services
- · Adopting multistate licensure compacts
- Investing in telehealth infrastructure

The brief then discusses the importance of investing in telehealth infrastructure as well as balancing patient privacy concerns with the need for better access to telehealth services.

The current state of SRH telehealth services

Telehealth describes the technologies and strategies used to deliver remote health care, including health-related counseling, education, and services. The modalities through which telehealth is delivered include real-time two-way interaction between the patient and provider by videoconference; store and forward, a form of asynchronous communication in which patient health information is sent to a provider who later reviews and offers treatment recommendations; remote patient monitoring, in which a provider monitors patient health outside of clinical settings, often in the home, through a home monitoring device; and mobile and phone-based health, or delivery of health information to mobile devices such as cell phones as well as audio-only communication.¹⁰

Regardless of the modality, telehealth technology is critical to overcoming the geographical, financial, and logistical barriers that many people face when trying to access SRH care in person. Increased regulatory and legislative attacks at both the federal and state level have decimated reproductive health and family planning networks for decades and especially in recent years, reducing the number of providers as well as the scope of SRH care provided. Combined with prohibitive transportation costs and a lack of access to paid leave or child care, this puts in-person SRH care firmly out of reach for many in need of these critical services.

Contraceptive care

Fortunately, some SRH services are already being offered through telehealth. Contraceptive services, for example—including counseling, surveillance, and prescribing—can be accessed through a current provider or through one of several online platforms that connect patients with other prescribing providers.¹¹ Following an online consultation, providers typically either mail hormonal birth control directly to the patient or send the medication to a local pharmacy for pickup.

While contraceptive visits are the most common type of SRH service delivered through telehealth, utilization rates remain low when compared with in-person SRH services,¹² due in part to a lack of adequate insurance coverage. Coverage of televisits with a patient's current OB-GYN or family planning provider depends on if the patient's insurance plan includes telehealth SRH benefits¹³—something that varies by state Medicaid program or private insurance plan. Lower payment rates for telehealth services can also disincentivize providers from adopting telehealth into their practices.¹⁴ In addition, many telehealth birth control platforms do not accept Medicaid or other public insurance; likewise for individuals with private insurance that covers telehealth, these platforms would be considered out of network and therefore may require cost-sharing, including paying out of pocket for consultation and delivery fees.¹⁵ Finally, most platforms and providers only prescribe to residents of particular states due to out-of-state licensing and online prescribing restrictions.¹⁶ Patients enrolled in public insurance programs—disproportionately low-income women and women of color¹⁷ as well as those who have lost their jobs and thus their employer-sponsored health insurance¹⁸—face some of the greatest barriers to accessing telecontraceptive care at this critical time.

Medication abortion

Medication abortion is also available virtually and has been shown to be as safe and effective as in-person abortion care. However, coverage of in-person abortion care on public and private insurance plans is significantly limited across the country;¹⁹ some states require that a licensed physician perform the procedure. Meanwhile, restrictions at the federal level require that medication be prescribed following strict Food and Drug Administration (FDA) protocols and also block federal Medicaid funding of abortions except under narrow circumstances. Those same limitations inhibit access to medication abortions through telehealth. In addition, prescribing providers usually must be licensed in the state where the patient resides, which restricts access to a number of SRH services for patients who live in states with large and ever-growing health care deserts.

Eighteen states—seven of which have enacted or attempted to enact alarming abortion bans during this pandemic²⁰—also require providers to be physically present during the procedure, which effectively blocks access to medication abortion via telehealth writ large.²¹ Nine of these states have among the lowest median household incomes in the country²² as well as large rural populations and communities of color—worsening the already tremendous barriers that people of color, those living in rural areas, and low-income people face when trying to access both telemedicine medication abortion and in-person care.

Unlocking access to telemedicine medication abortion at the federal level

The FDA regulates mifepristone—one of the two drugs used in medication abortion through its Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy (REMS) program. The FDA uses REMS to regulate high-risk drugs such as opioids and antipsychotic medications.²³ By contrast, mifepristone has been found to be safe and effective, with a low rate—0.2 percent—of reported adverse events.²⁴ Its inclusion in the REMS program, which requires that it be dispensed in clinics by certified providers, making it inaccessible to many patients, is medically unwarranted and limits providers' ability to offer medication abortion care in person or through telehealth.²⁵

Meanwhile, in the United Kingdom, the Department of Health and Social Care announced it was waiving restrictions on medication abortion in light of the COVID-19 crisis, permitting women to take both mifepristone and the second drug, misoprostol, at home after a phone or online consultation with a provider.²⁶ Ireland also started allowing providers to offer patients remote consultation for medication abortion drugs, while France relaxed restrictions around how many weeks into pregnancy the medication can be taken at home.²⁷ Given strong evidence for mifepristone's safety and other countries' actions supporting that fact, the FDA should move to undo these medically unnecessary restrictions in the United States.

Maternal health

Maternal health care, including prenatal and postnatal visits, can also be delivered virtually through telehealth. This is of growing interest to both patients and providers due to concerns about possible exposure to COVID-19 during in-person health care visits.²⁸ Pregnant women are already experiencing adverse effects during the coronavirus pandemic, including being separated from their partners, doulas, and even newborns during and after delivery.²⁹ An increasing number of pregnant women are now seeking out virtual home visiting services during their prenatal and postpartum periods as well as supports for delivery at home or in birthing centers, and hospitals are moving many of their obstetric services, such as prenatal check-ins, to telehealth platforms.³⁰ The recent alarming rise in maternal mortality and its accompanying stark racial disparities³¹—as well as the fact that women, particularly women of color, disproportionately live in maternal health care deserts where access to hospitals and providers offering obstetric care is severely limited or access to that care is restricted³²—further underscores the importance of connecting pregnant women to maternal health supports such as virtual home visits. It also emphasizes the need for sustained and substantive policy change related to improved telehealth maternity care coverage and benefits. Telehealth should be utilized to address both poor maternal health outcomes and the racial disparities that underpin those outcomes—and it should play a part in the larger federal response to the U.S. maternal health crisis.

Opportunities for state innovation in telehealth and SRH services

The CMS has taken significant steps to lift restrictions on telehealth during the pandemic, and the HHS Office for Civil Rights has waived enforcement of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA)—the federal law restricting release of medical information—violations during this period.³³ The CARES Act has built upon this by expanding Medicare and Medicaid telehealth flexibilities as well as increasing funding for different federal agencies, while the recently introduced House bill, the Health and Economic Recovery Omnibus Emergency Solutions (HEROES) Act, seeks to direct additional funding to programs that improve broadband infrastructure and technology.³⁴ However, while positive, these federal actions do not go far enough; individual states must do more work to ensure that their residents have access to telehealth and, importantly, SRH services.

The following recommendations address barriers that existed before the pandemic but have been brought into stark view because of the urgent need to rapidly expand and adopt telehealth. These recommendations were crafted with SRH service expansion in mind but may also apply to other areas of health care delivery, as they are focused on strengthening telehealth services writ large.

Remove coverage and reimbursement limitations

A significant barrier to accessing SRH services via telehealth is a lack of adequate coverage by both public and private insurance plans. As mentioned previously, the CMS has recently encouraged states to take advantage of their significant flexibility when it comes to determining telehealth coverage in their Medicaid fee-for-service programs and managed care arrangements—including whether and how such coverage is offered and what types of providers and services are covered.³⁵ States can also require private insurers in their state to reimburse providers for telehealth services.³⁶ As such, states have several tools at their disposal to improve access to telehealth services, including expanding the list of eligible originating sites, modalities, and provider types.

Expand the list of eligible originating sites

Twenty-three states have coverage requirements related to where patients are located when receiving care—called originating sites—although the list of eligible originating sites has grown in recent years.³⁷ In fact, prior to the pandemic, 19 states allowed a patient's home to serve as an originating site.³⁸ Since the pandemic began, at least 28 states now permit patients to receive health care from their homes or at a location of their choosing.³⁹

5 Center for American Progress | States Must Expand Telehealth To Improve Access to Sexual and Reproductive Health Care

It is critical that states that have not yet done so work to expand the list of eligible originating sites to include patients' homes. Doing so will improve telehealth access, such as telecontraceptive services and remote patient monitoring for maternal health care.

Broaden the types of permitted telehealth modalities

While all states cover at least one telehealth modality under their Medicaid programs, there are a number of coverage restrictions related to the services these modalities can host.⁴⁰ For instance, while 50 states and Washington, D.C., require coverage of live video services, six states explicitly prohibit coverage of abortion care administered via live video. Another six states only cover live video for specific specialties, primarily behavioral health. This excludes critical services such as contraception, pregnancy care, and other SRH services.

As a result of the pandemic, dozens of states are taking advantage of their Medicaid flexibility vis-a-vis telehealth, with at least 44 states expanding their telehealth modalities to include audio-only technology and nonpublic-facing video platforms such as Skype, Zoom, and FaceTime, which are critical for patients who do not have access to expensive electronic equipment. Health care providers were previously not permitted to use the aforementioned video platforms for telehealth due to HIPAA requirements, although enforcement of this requirement has been suspended during the coronavirus pandemic; this has important benefits and expands accessibility of telehealth but should be monitored to ensure that patients' security and privacy remain protected in the long term. Expanding modalities is an important part of making telehealth more accessible: Studies have shown that Black and Hispanic patients are more likely than white patients to access their health data through smartphones instead of tablets or laptops.⁴¹ Any attempts to make telehealth more accessible to patients of color must include promoting the use of mobile-based nonpublic-facing platforms. All states should consider making these changes permanent beyond the pandemic, in addition to eliminating from telehealth coverage the explicit exclusion of SRH services such as abortion.

Allow additional provider types to offer telehealth

Some states only permit reimbursement when care is administered by specific providers, such as physicians, which limits the provision of telehealth services to a smaller pool of providers. When it comes to medication abortion, 33 states allow only licensed physicians to prescribe the medication, despite evidence demonstrating that advanced practice clinicians (APCs)—including nurse practitioners, physician assistants, and certified nurse midwives—can also deliver comparably safe and effective care based on their training and expertise, in spite of limitations imposed by scope-of-practice laws.⁴² While at least 12 states have explicitly allowed APCs to bill for telehealth services, more states must expand the pool of available providers, who are under immense strain during this emergency. Likewise, midwives face barriers to providing maternal health care via telehealth, from licensing and credentialing requirements to ineligibility for Medicaid reimbursement in some states, while doulas are not included in any states' list of eligible providers.⁴³ States must expand the list of providers permitted to offer telehealth care to include APCs—many of whom are critical in delivering SRH services such as contraception, medication abortion, and maternal health—as well as midwives and doulas in order to make SRH care more accessible.⁴⁴

Require payment parity

States can also improve telehealth coverage by mandating payment parity, or requiring that telehealth services are reimbursed at the same rate as in-person services in Medicaid as well as employee and retiree plans. At least 32 states have mandated telehealth payment parity across public insurance programs and/or state-regulated health plans, but many other states have not directly addressed this issue. This is a key barrier to wider adoption of telehealth because it allows for telehealth services to be reimbursed at lower rates. It is important to note that states would not need to apply for a state plan amendment in order to require their state Medicaid programs to reimburse providers for telehealth services at higher rates, as long as those rates are offered at the same rate as in-person care.⁴⁵ As with other health care services, requiring payment parity is important for increasing access to SRH telehealth services, as it incentivizes providers to adopt telehealth and ensures they receive similar rates regardless of how services are delivered.

Adopt multistate licensure compacts

Numerous states have strict licensing requirements when it comes to providing telehealth services, such as a requirement that providers are licensed in the state where they are offering services. While nearly all states have introduced flexibility in licensure during the COVID-19 pandemic,⁴⁶ they must use these efforts as a starting point to develop more permanent solutions to address these restrictions once the crisis has ended. This is critical for SRH services in light of the nation's contraception and abortion deserts, which force many patients to cross one or even several state lines to obtain needed in-person SRH care.⁴⁷

One solution to the licensing barrier is for states to enter into multistate compacts, through which a provider licensed in one state can practice in or receive expedited licensing from other states participating in the contract.⁴⁸ To date, 29 states and Washington, D.C., have adopted the Interstate Medical Licensure Compact, while 34 states have adopted the Nurses Licensure Compact.⁴⁹ Additional states should consider joining these compacts to ensure that both their providers as well as providers in other states have the flexibility to offer SRH services remotely.

Invest in telehealth infrastructure

Establishing the needed infrastructure to deliver telehealth services is a critical but costly step. For example, telehealth platforms must be compliant with HIPAA and, if possible, integrated with existing electronic health record systems.

Thankfully, the federal government has made substantial investments in state and local telehealth infrastructure, including expanding broadband access, through the CARES Act.⁵⁰ This large federal investment is critical: Without affordable and reliable access to broadband and wireless, telehealth will be largely inaccessible to many patients, particularly people of color, low-income people, and young people, and SRH service utilization in particular will remain low. Increased investment in the Federal Communications Commission's Lifeline program—which provides low-income consumers with discounted phone and broadband services—is also critical to ensuring access to telehealth.⁵¹

Investments in equipment for both patient and provider use is also needed; many patients do not have the financial means to afford required hardware, such as laptops. Meanwhile, smaller independent practices have been especially hard hit by the pandemic and are struggling to ensure their providers have the equipment they need to conduct telehealth services—a fact that is made even more challenging for providers offering SRH services given the heightened sensitivity and need for patient privacy related to these services. Any federal financial support states receive to improve their telehealth capacities should be directed not only toward significant investment in broadband and wireless services but also toward financial support to patients and providers who otherwise cannot afford needed equipment.

In addition, there are several barriers that make the implementation and utilization of telehealth challenging for both providers and patients.⁵² For providers, these barriers include a lack of training on how to deliver virtual care; confusing billing procedures; and a lack of integration with existing electronic health record systems. States must work to address these particular concerns through increased funding for provider training programs on virtual care delivery and billing as well as to help providers fully integrate telehealth records with existing electronic health records. While more medical schools and teaching hospitals are providing students with classroom and clinical training in telehealth—almost 50 percent of medical schools offered telemedicine courses in the 2016-17 academic year⁵³—the current pool of providers continues to need greater training and support. This has been laid bare by reports of patients receiving exorbitantly high—and incorrectly calculated—bills.54 Training among SRH providers is also vital, given the shrinking provider pool and difficulty in providing inperson services. Providers such as Planned Parenthood have recently expanded their telehealth services to all 50 states, but for smaller practices, the additional financial support to train staff on care delivery and billing is key.55

For patients, challenges to accessing telehealth are numerous: a lack of affordable and reliable broadband and wireless access and coverage; a lack of access to comprehensive and affordable health coverage; and significant economic disparities, to name a few. There is also a digital divide in the United States: 58 percent and 57 percent of Black and Hispanic adults, respectively, own a laptop or desktop computer, compared with 82 percent of white adults, ⁵⁶ and one-third of people living in rural areas do not have

access to a broadband and wireless internet connection at home.⁵⁷ This divide, coupled with inadequate or restricted health coverage for SRH services, ⁵⁸ has only exposed the issues women of color have faced in accessing SRH services via telehealth prior to the pandemic and the continued barriers they face in accessing these services today. In addition to addressing issues related to broadband and wireless access and health coverage, states should attempt to grow the list of permitted modalities, including platforms such as FaceTime and Zoom, which are lower-cost options that make SRH telehealth more accessible, while the companies that own these platforms may need to adapt their systems to be more HIPAA compliant.

The importance of balancing increased telehealth access with privacy considerations

While the rapid adoption of telehealth has been a positive development during this crisis, it is vital that federal and state regulators, policymakers, and providers continue to promote and follow strong safeguards to protect patients' sensitive personal health information. This is particularly important for patients seeking SRH care given the sensitive nature of these services.

Telehealth is replete with third-party groups and troves of electronic health data, some of which could be used for profit or marketing purposes. Some state Medicaid programs include specific instructions in their Medicaid manuals regarding telehealth and patient privacy,⁵⁹ but many reference HIPAA standards. These standards, established in 1996, designate health provider organizations and insurance plans as covered entities and require them to protect personal health information.⁶⁰ In an effort to encourage the adoption of telehealth, the HHS Office for Civil Rights announced in March that it would relax its enforcement of penalties for HIPAA violations during the COVID-19 pandemic.

However, the list of actors involved in health data has rapidly expanded in the past two decades and goes beyond what Congress envisioned when HIPAA was passed.⁶¹ It now includes mobile app companies that collect sensitive information such as health tracking and geolocations, highlighting the strong need for a national data privacy law since many of these apps fall into gaps not covered by HIPAA. This is particularly concerning for SRH care during this pandemic; when provided under the new HHS waiver, this type of care is ripe for abuse, and privacy lapses can lead to any number of negative consequences for patients, including increased premiums on plans that do not offer preexisting condition protections and threats to personal safety.⁶² Beyond compliance with current HIPAA requirements, states should continue to expand specific privacy protection requirements for actors involved in health data collection, transfer, and storage. For example, states should adopt stronger standards to ensure that business associates of covered entities, rather than just covered entities, continue to comply with privacy rules under HIPAA as well as notify patients when their health information was compromised.

As states work to improve the availability and affordability of SRH telehealth services a vital step to ensure telehealth is a meaningful option—they should also simultaneously strengthen privacy protections, as suggested above, to assure patients that their sensitive personal health information, especially information related to SRH, will be kept safe and not used by other actors without explicit and informed consent. Indeed, these commonsense advancements in technology should be evaluated at the end of the pandemic to ensure their benefits are not lost but that key privacy or security protections are also not overlooked.

Conclusion

The current public health crisis has highlighted the critical role that telehealth can play in expanding health care access and dismantling barriers that have prevented certain groups, such as women of color and low-income patients, from accessing quality, affordable, and timely health care. States have several tools at their disposal to improve telehealth accessibility, and their investments will not only help providers to respond to the current pandemic and save lives by limiting exposure to the coronavirus but also function as a longer-term investment in expanding access to health care services, including SRH care. These tools include removing coverage and reimbursement limitations; requiring payment parity between telehealth and in-person services; adopting multistate licensure compacts that allow providers to offer services across state lines; and investing in telehealth infrastructure, including affordable and reliable broadband and wireless service, as well as needed technology and equipment.

States must also balance this expanded availability of services with strong guardrails that ensure privacy protections for patients' health information—a particularly importance consideration for SRH services.

It is incumbent on states to leverage the increased attention and federal financial support for telehealth to strengthen and expand their telehealth services and infrastructure during this pandemic; such actions will only pay off in the long term and enhance the health and well-being of people across the country well into the future.

Osub Ahmed is a senior policy analyst for women's health and rights with the Women's Initiative at the Center for American Progress.

Endnotes

- Modern Healthcare, "A Virtual Response to the Virus: How the COVID-19 crisis is shaping the future of telehealth," April 23, 2020, available at https://www.modernhealthcare. com/technology/virtual-response-virus.
- 2 Sydne Enlund, "Increasing Access to Health Care Through Telehealth" (Washington: National Conference of State Legislatures, 2019), available at https://www.ncsl.org/ research/health/increasing-access-to-health-care-throughtelehealth.aspx; Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Institute, "Testing a Program to Help Monitor Chronic Hepatitis B among Asian-American Patients," available at https://www.pcori.org/research-results/2014/testingprogram-help-monitor-chronic-hepatitis-b-among-asianamerican-patients (last accessed May 2020).
- 3 Ruth Dawson, "Trump Administration's Domestic Gag Rule Has Slashed the Title X Network's Capacity by Half" Guttmacher Institute, February 5, 2020, available at https://www. guttmacher.org/article/2020/02/trump-administrations-domestic-gag-rule-has-slashed-title-x-networks-capacity-half.
- 4 Laurie Sobel and others, "State Action to Limit Abortion Access During the COVID-19 Pandemic," Kaiser Family Foundation, May 1, 2020, available at https://www.kff. org/womens-health-policy/issue-brief/state-action-tolimit-abortion-access-during-the-covid-19-pandemic/; Jamille Fields Allsbrook and Nora Ellmann, "June Medical Services v. Russo: The Potential Impact on Abortion, Civil, and Human Rights" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2020/02/06/480156/ june-medical-services-v-gee/.
- 5 Gabriela Weigel and others, "Telemedicine in Sexual and Reproductive Health" (San Francisco: Kaiser Family Foundation, 2019), available at https://www.kff.org/ womens-health-policy/issue-brief/telemedicine-in-sexualand-reproductive-health/.
- 6 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Medicare Telemedicine Health Care Provider Fact Sheet," March 17, 2020, available at https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/ medicare-telemedicine-health-care-provider-fact-sheet.
- 7 CARES Act, Public Law 116-136, 116th Cong., 2nd sess. (March 27, 2020), available at https://www.congress. gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/748/text; American Telemedicine Association, "COVID-19: CARES Act Summary (HR 748), Key Health Provisions," available at https://info. americantelemed.org/covid-19-cares-act-summary (last accessed May 2020).
- 8 Center for Connected Health Policy, "COVID-19 Related State Actions," available at https://www.cchpca.org/resources/ covid-19-related-state-actions (last accessed May 2020).
- 9 Power to Decide, "Birth Control Access," available at https:// powertodecide.org/what-we-do/access/birth-controlaccess (last accessed May 2020); Rachel Gross, "10 million women have no doctors to treat them: The OB-GYN shortage in America," MobileODT, July 23, 2018, available at https://www.mobileodt.com/blog/10-million-women-haveno-doctors-to-treat-them-the-ob-gyn-shortage-in-america/.
- 10 Association of State and Territorial Health Officials, "Telehealth Resource Guide," available at https://www.astho. org/Health-Systems-Transformation/Medicaid-and-Public-Health-Partnerships/Telehealth-Resource-Guide/ (last accessed May 2020).
- 11 Weigel and others, "Telemedicine in Sexual and Reproductive Health."
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 Planned Parenthood, "Telehealth: The Care You Need From the Experts You Trust," available at https://www.plannedparenthood.org/get-care/get-care-online (last accessed May 2020).

- 14 Nathaniel M. Lacktman, Jacqueline N. Acosta, and Sunny J. Levine, "50-State Survey of Telehealth Commercial Payer Statutes" (Milwaukee: Foley and Lardner LLP, 2019), available at https://www.foley.com/-/media/files/insights/ health-care-law-today/19mc21487-50state-survey-oftelehealth-commercial.pdf.
- 15 Weigel and others, "Telemedicine in Sexual and Reproductive Health."
- 16 Ibid.; Center for Connected Health Policy, "State Telehealth Laws and Reimbursement Policies" (Sacramento, CA: 2020), available at https://www.cchpca.org/telehealth-policy/ state-telehealth-laws-and-reimbursement-policies-report.
- 17 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Medicaid's Role for Women," March 28, 2019, available at https://www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/fact-sheet/medicaids-role-for-women/; Kaiser Family Foundation, "Medicaid Coverage Rates for the Nonelderly by Race/Ethnicity," available at https:// www.kff.org/medicaid/state-indicator/rate-by-raceethnicity-3/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%78%22colld %22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D (last accessed May 2020).
- 18 Jessie Hellmann, "Coronavirus double whammy: unemployed and uninsured," The Hill, April 9, 2020, available at https://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/491914-coronavirusdouble-whammy-unemployed-and-uninsured.
- 19 Anusha Ravi, "How the U.S. Health Insurance System Excludes Abortion" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2018/07/20/453572/u-s-health-insurance-system-excludes-abortion/.
- 20 Sobel and others, "State Action to Limit Abortion Access During the COVID-19 Pandemic."
- 21 States that require a prescribing physician to be present during the procedure include: Alabama, Arizona, Arkansas, Indiana, Kentucky, Louisiana, Missississippi, Missouri, Nebraska, North Carolina, North Dakota, Oklahoma, South Carolina, South Dakota, Tennessee, Texas, West Virginia, and Wisconsin. See Guttmacher Institute, "Medication Abortion," available at https://www.guttmacher.org/state-policy/explore/ medication-abortion (last accessed May 2020).
- 22 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Median Annual Household Income," available at https://www.kff.org/other/stateindicator/median-annual-income/?currentTimeframe= 0&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22%22Median%20Annual%20Household%20Income%22,%22sort%22:%22desc %22%7D (last accessed May 2020).
- 23 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Approved Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategies (REMS)," available at https:// www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/cder/rems/index.cfm (last accessed May 2020).
- 24 NARAL Pro-Choice America, "Mifepristone is a Safe Choice," available at https://www.prochoiceamerica.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/2.-Mifepristone-is-a-Safe-Choice.pdf (last accessed May 2020).
- 25 Bixby Center for Global Reproductive Health, "A call to end the excessive regulation of mifepristone," available at https://bixbycenter.ucsf.edu/news/call-end-excessiveregulation-mifepristone (last accessed May 2020); Jillian Henderson and others, "Safety of mifepristone abortions in clinical use," *Contraception* 72 (3) (2005): 175–178, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16102550.
- 26 Hillary Margolis, "England Leads Way in UK after U-Turn on COVID-19 Abortion Access," Human Rights Watch, March 31, 2020, available at https://www.hrw.org/ news/2020/03/31/england-leads-way-uk-after-u-turncovid-19-abortion-access.

11 Center for American Progress | States Must Expand Telehealth To Improve Access to Sexual and Reproductive Health Care

.....

- 27 Hazal Atay, "Countries' COVID-19 responses could debunk some myths around the 'abortion pill," The Conversation, April 16, 2020, available at https://theconversation.com/ countries-covid-19-responses-could-debunk-some-mythsaround-the-abortion-pill-136088; Sarah Elzas, "France extends access to abortions during Covid-19 pandemic," RFI, April 11, 2020, available at http://www.rfi.fr/en/ france/20200411-france-extends-access-to-abortionsduring-covid-19-pandemic.
- 28 Sarah Carroll, "3 Ways COVID-19 is Accelerating Digital Maternity Care," Healthcare Innovation, April 10, 2020, available at https://www.hcinnovationgroup.com/covid-19/article/21133540/3-ways-covid19-is-acceleratingdigital-maternity-care.
- 29 Celia Ellenberg, "Should I Choose My Doula Over My Partner? Navigating Birth Support in the Era of COVID-19," Vogue, April 15, 2020, available at https://www.vogue. com/article/covid-19-coronavirus-pregnancy-childbirthsupport-doulas; Irin Carmon, "They Separated Me From My Baby': Hospitals are keeping newborns from their parents over coronavirus fears," The Cut, April 7, 2020, available at https://www.thecut.com/2020/04/coronavirus-newborns-hospitals-parents.html.
- 30 Mary-Ann Etiebet, "Keeping Pregnant Women Safe during the Pandemic," Scientific American, May 5, 2020, available at https://blogs.scientificamerican.com/observations/ keeping-pregnant-women-safe-during-the-pandemic/; Kimiko de Freytas-Tamura, "Pregnant and Scared of 'Covid Hospitals,'They're Giving Birth at Home," *The New York Times*, April 21, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2020/04/21/nyregion/coronavirus-home-births.html; **Tara Viviani** and **Lauren Lawton**, "3 ways Covid-19 is changing pregnancy for patients and providers," Advisory Board, March 24, 2020, available at https://www.advisory. com/research/market-innovation-center/the-growthchannel/2020/03/pregnancy-covid-19.
- 31 Jamila Taylor and others, "Eliminating Racial Disparities in Maternal and Infant Mortality: A Comprehensive Policy Blueprint" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/women/reports/2019/05/02/469186/eliminatingracial-disparities-maternal-infant-mortality/.

32 Ibid.

- 33 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Trump Administration Releases COVID-19 Telehealth Toolkit to Accelerate State Use of Telehealth in Medicaid and CHIP," Press release, April 23, 2020, available at https://www.cms. gov/newsroom/press-releases/trump-administrationreleases-covid-19-telehealth-toolkit-accelerate-state-usetelehealth-medicaid; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "Notification of Enforcement Discretion for Telehealth Remote Communications During the COVID-19 National Public Health Emergency," available at https:// www.hhs.gov/hipaa/for-professionals/special-topics/emergency-preparedness/notification-enforcement-discretiontelehealth/index.html (last accessed May 2020).
- 34 American Medical Association, "CARES Act: AMA COVID-19 pandemic telehealth fact sheet," available at https:// www.ama-assn.org/delivering-care/public-health/caresact-ama-covid-19-pandemic-telehealth-fact-sheet (last accessed May 2020); McGuire Woods, "U.S. House Passes HEROES Act — 12 Provisions for Healthcare Providers," May 18, 2020, available at https://www.mcguirewoods.com/ client-resources/Alerts/2020/5/us-house-passes-heroesact-12-provisions-healthcare-providers.
- 35 Medicaid.gov, "Telemedicine," available at https://www. medicaid.gov/medicaid/benefits/telemedicine/index.html (last accessed May 2020).
- 36 Chiron, "Will My Insurance Cover Telemedicine?", available at https://chironhealth.com/definitive-guide-to-telemedicine/telemedicine-info-patients/will-insurance-covertelemedicine/ (last accessed May 2020).
- 37 Center for Connected Health Policy, "State Telehealth Laws and Reimbursement Policies."

38 Ibid.

- 39 American Medical Association Advocacy Resource Center, "Telemedicine: summary of state directives to expand telemedicine services in response to COVID-19," available at https://www.ama-assn.org/system/files/2020-04/telemedicine-state-orders-directives-chart.pdf (last accessed May 2020).
- 40 Weigel and others, "Telemedicine in Sexual and Reproductive Health."
- 41 Eric Wicklund, "Can mHealth Make the Connection Between Providers and Minorities?", mHealthIntelligence, January 18, 2018, available at https://mhealthintelligence. com/news/can-mhealth-make-the-connection-betweenproviders-and-minorities.
- 42 Guttmacher Institute, "Medication Abortion"; The National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, *The Safety and Quality of Abortion Care in the United States* (Washington: National Academies Press, 2018); Carrie Kozlowski, "Can the advanced practice clinician fix healthcare?", *Becker's Hospital Review*, November 9, 2017, available at https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/ hospital-physician-relationships/can-the-advance-practiceclinician-fix-healthcare.html; Emily Gee and Ethan Gurwitz, "Provider Consolidation Drives Up Health Care Costs: Policy Recommendations to Curb Abuses of Market Power and Protect Patients" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/healthcare/reports/2018/12/05/461780/providerconsolidation-drives-health-care-costs/.
- 43 Center for Connected Health Policy, "State Telehealth Laws and Reimbursement Policies."
- 44 U.S. Department on Health and Human Services Office on Women's Health, "Birth control methods," available at https://www.womenshealth.gov/a-z-topics/birth-controlmethods (last accessed May 2020); Diana Taylor and others, "Providing abortion care: A professional toolkit for nurse-midwives, nurse practitioners and physician assistants" (San Francisco: Abortion Access Project, Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health, and the National Abortion Federation, 2009), available at https://www.ansirh.org/publications/training/apc-toolkit; Nina Martin, "A Larger Role for Midwives Could Improve Deficient U.S. Care for Mothers and Babies," ProPublica, February 28, 2018, available at https://www.propublica.org/article/midwivesstudy-maternal-neonatal-care.
- 45 Fabiola Carrión, "Fact Sheet on Telehealth and Medicaid during COVID-19" (Washington: National Health Law Program, 2020), available at https://healthlaw.org/resource/ fact-sheet-on-telehealth-and-medicaid-during-covid-19/.
- 46 Manatt, Phelps and Phillips LLP and others, "Executive Summary: Tracking Telehealth Changes State-by-State in Response to COVID-19," JD Supra, April 23, 2020 available at https://www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/executive-summary-tracking-telehealth-59922/.
- 47 Pam Belluck, "Abortion by Telemedicine: A Growing Option as Access to Clinics Wanes," *New York Times*, April 28, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/28/health/ telabortion-abortion-telemedicine.html.
- 48 Center for Connected Health Policy, "National Policy: Cross State Licensing," available at https://www.cchpca. org/telehealth-policy/cross-state-licensing (last accessed May 2020).
- 49 Center for Connected Health Policy, "State Telehealth Laws and Reimbursement Policies: At A Glance" (Sacramento, CA: 2020), available at https://www.cchpca.org/sites/ default/files/2020-05/CCHP_50_STATE_INFOGRAPH_ SPRING_2020_FINAL.pdf.
- 50 Erik Wasson, Billy House, and Laura Litvan, "Pelosi Says States and Cities Seek \$1 Trillion in Next Stimulus," Bloomberg, April 30, 2020, available at https://www.bloomberg. com/news/articles/2020-04-30/pelosi-sees-1-trillion-instate-local-aid-for-next-stimulus; American Telemedicine Association, "COVID-19: CARES Act Summary (HR 748), Key Health Provisions."
- 51 Federal Communications Commission, "Lifeline Program for Low-Income Consumers," available at https://www.fcc. gov/general/lifeline-program-low-income-consumers (last accessed May 2020).

- 52 Deirdre Fulton, "Safety-net providers face obstacles to telehealth adoption," Healthcare IT News, March 13, 2019, available at https://www.healthcareitnews.com/news/ safety-net-providers-face-obstacles-telehealth-adoption.
- 53 Robin Warshaw, "From Bedside to Webside: Future Doctors Learn How to Practice Remotely," Association of American Medical Colleges, April 24, 2018, available at https://www. aamc.org/news-insights/bedside-webside-future-doctorslearn-how-practice-remotely.
- 54 Jay Hancock, "Telehealth Will Be Free, No Copays, They Said. But Angry Patients Are Getting Billed," Kaiser Health News, April 27, 2020, available at https://khn.org/news/ telehealth-will-be-free-no-copays-they-said-but-angrypatients-are-getting-billed/.
- 55 Abigail Abrams, "Planned Parenthood Is Expanding Telehealth to All 50 States Amid the Coronavirus Pandemic," *Time*, April 14, 2020, available at https://time. com/S820326/planned-parenthood-telehealth-coronavirus/; Eric Wicklund, "Can Telehealth Help Small Medical Practices Survive the Coronavirus?", mHealthIntelligence, April 8, 2020, available at https://mhealthintelligence. com/news/can-telehealth-help-small-medical-practicessurvive-the-coronavirus.
- 56 Andrew Perrin and Erica Turner, "Smartphones help blacks, Hispanics bridge some – but not all – digital gaps with whites," Pew Research Center, August 20, 2019, available at https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/08/20/ smartphones-help-blacks-hispanics-bridge-some-but-notall-digital-gaps-with-whites/.
- 57 Andrew Perrin, "Digital gap between rural and nonrural America persists," Pew Research Center, May 31, 2019, available at https://www.pewresearch.org/facttank/2019/05/31/digital-gap-between-rural-and-nonruralamerica-persists/.

- 58 Jamille Fields Allsbrook, "The Coronavirus Crisis Confirms That the U.S. Health Care System Fails Women" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2020/04/23/483828/coronavirus-crisis-confirms-us-health-care-system-fails-women/.
- 59 Center for Connected Health Policy, "State Telehealth Laws and Reimbursement Policies."
- 60 Sharyl J. Nass, Laura A. Levit, and Lawrence O. Gostin, eds., "Beyond the HIPAA Privacy Rule: Enhancing Privacy, Improving Health Through Research" (Washington: National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, 2009), available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK9573/.
- 61 COVID-19 Consumer Data Protection Act of 2020, S.____, 116th Cong., 2nd sess. (May 7, 2020), available at https:// www.commerce.senate.gov/services/files/A377AEEB-464E-4D5E-BFB8-1100314986E0; Public Health Emergency Privacy Act, S.____, 116th Cong., 2nd sess. (May 14, 2020), available at https://www.bennet.senate.gov/public/_ cache/files/2/9/29dd99fc-e287-4e36-a4f1-9ccc7d3b8d6b /4B247577F7A4FABC2A2644E2C8C34CE5.public-healthemergency-privacy-act--as-introduced.pdf.
- 62 Jamille Fields Allsbrook and Sarah Coombs, "Moving Backward: Efforts to Strike Down the Affordable Care Act Put Millions of Women and Girls at Risk," Center for American Progress, November 4, 2019, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ news/2019/11/04/476643/moving-backward-2/.